## References

## **Publications and Web Resources**

Adelaide Hunter Hoodless Homestead. "Adelaide's Story." Accessed June 15, 2024. <a href="http://www.adelaidehoodless.ca/history/">http://www.adelaidehoodless.ca/history/</a>

Carrol, Graham, and Ann Gillespie. *Visual and Written Documentation for the Former Carriage House of the Hoodless Residence, 'Eastcourt.'* Hamilton Inventory Research Working Group. City of Hamilton Planning and Economic Development Property Files.

Crowley, Terry. "Hunter, Adelaide Sophie (Hoodless)." *Dictionary of Canadian Biography*. Accessed June 15, 2024. http://www.biographi.ca/en/bio/hunter\_adelaide\_sophia\_13E.html.

MacDonald, Cheryl. *Adelaide Hoodless: Domestic Crusader*. Dundurn Press, Toronto. 1986.

Pederson, D. "Young Women's Christian Association." The Canadian Encyclopedia. 2006 (last edited 2014). <a href="https://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/young-womens-christian-association">https://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/young-womens-christian-association</a>.

Stamp, Robert M. "Adelaide Hoodless." The Canadian Encylopedia. 2008 (last edited 2015). https://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/adelaide-hoodless.

Strong-Boag, Veronica, and Diane MacDonald. "National Council of Women." The Canadian Encyclopedia. 2006 (last edited 2016). <a href="https://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/national-council-of-women-of-canada">https://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/national-council-of-women-of-canada</a>.

YWCA Canada. 150 Years of National Advocacy and Community Action. Accessed June 15, 2024. <a href="https://ywcacanada.ca/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/YWCA-Timeline-EN.pdf">https://ywcacanada.ca/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/YWCA-Timeline-EN.pdf</a>.

YWCA Hamilton. "Our History." *YWCA Hamilton*. Accessed June 15, 2024. <a href="https://www.ywcahamilton.org/our-history/">https://www.ywcahamilton.org/our-history/</a>.

## **Primary Sources**

Brantford Expositor. November 18, 1898. "Mr. Adelaide Hoodless." *The Brantford Expositor*. Brantford, Ontario.

"Edward Mitchell." *Find a Grave*. Hamilton, Hamilton Municipality, Ontario, Canada. Memorial ID 240076498. Webpage. Accessed June 15, 2024. <a href="https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/240076498/edward-mitchell">https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/240076498/edward-mitchell</a>.

Hamilton Spectator. February 22, 1892. "Edward Mitchell Gone." *The Hamilton Spectator*. Hamilton, Ontario.

Hamilton Spectator. March 18, 1892. "Edward Mitchell's Will." *The Hamilton Spectator*. Hamilton, Ontario.

Hamilton Spectator. November 23, 1892. "Executors' Sale." *The Hamilton Spectator*. Hamilton, Ontario.

Hamilton Spectator. July 6, 1895. "Death of Joseph Hoodless." *The Hamilton Spectator*. Hamilton, Ontario.

Hamilton Spectator. October 23, 1899. "Reception at Eastcourt." *The Hamilton Spectator*. Hamilton, Ontario.

Hamilton Spectator. February 28, 1910. "Came as Shock to All Classes." *The Hamilton Spectator*. Hamilton, Ontario.

Hamilton Spectator. November 2, 1911. "Adelaide Hoodless School." *The Hamilton Spectator*. Hamilton, Ontario.

Hamilton Spectator. September 26, 1912. "To Unveil Tablet." *The Hamilton Spectator*. Hamilton, Ontario.

Hamilton Spectator. April 8, 1971. "Tender Notice." *The Hamilton Spectator*. Hamilton, Ontario.

Hamilton Spectator. May 12, 1971. "Province Vetoes Plan to Renovate School." *The Hamilton Spectator.* Hamilton, Ontario.

Ottawa Journal. October 16, 1899. "The Social Round." *The Ottawa Journal*. Brantford, Ontario.

"Hamilton Wentworth (62), Barton, Book 12, Concession 3; Lot 7 to 8." *Ontario Land Registry Access*. Accessed May 10, 2024. https://www.onland.ca/ui/62/books/18187/viewer/431563657?page=1.

1875-76 Irwin's Hamilton City Directory. Accessed June 15, 2024. <a href="https://archive.org/details/187576IrwinsHamiltonCityDirectory/page/n9/mode/2up.">https://archive.org/details/187576IrwinsHamiltonCityDirectory/page/n9/mode/2up.</a>

1876-77 Irwin's Hamilton City Directory. Accessed June 15, 2024. <a href="https://archive.org/details/187677IrwinsHamiltonCityDirectory/page/n255/mode/2up">https://archive.org/details/187677IrwinsHamiltonCityDirectory/page/n255/mode/2up</a>.

1892-93 Irwin's Hamilton City Directory. Accessed June 15, 2024. <a href="https://archive.org/details/189293lrwinsHamiltonCityDirectory/mode/2up.">https://archive.org/details/189293lrwinsHamiltonCityDirectory/mode/2up.</a>

1893-94 Irwin's Hamilton City Directory. Accessed June 15, 2024. https://archive.org/details/189394IrwinsHamiltonCityDirectory/mode/2up.

1894-95 Irwin's Hamilton City Directory. Accessed June 15, 2024. https://archive.org/details/189495IrwinsHamiltonCityDirectory/mode/2up.

1910 Vernon's Hamilton City Directory. Accessed June 15, 2024. https://archive.org/details/1910VernonsHamiltonCityDirectory/mode/2up.

1912 Vernon's Hamilton City Directory. Accessed June 15, 2024. https://archive.org/details/1912VernonsHamiltonCityDirectory/mode/2up.

1914 *Vernon's Hamilton City Directory*. Accessed June 15, 2024. https://archive.org/details/1914VernonsHamiltonCityDirectory/mode/2up

1969 Vernon's Hamilton City Directory. Accessed June 15, 2024. https://archive.org/details/1969VernonsHamiltonCityDirectory/mode/2up

## Maps

Goad, Charles E. *Insurance plan of the city of Hamilton, Ontario, Canada.* 1898. McMaster University Digital Archive.

Goad, Charles E. Insurance Plan of the City of Hamilton, Ontario, Canada. 1911. McMaster University Digital Archive.

Goad, Charles E. Insurance Plan of the City of Hamilton, Ontario, Canada. 1914. McMaster University Digital Archive.

"Town of Barton, Wentworth County, ON." *Illustrated Historical Atlas of the County of Wentworth*. Toronto: Page & Smith, 1875.

Tyrrell & MacKay. *Plan of Eastcourt*. Registered Plan 466. 1910. City of Hamilton Registry Office.